PRONI FORUM

MINUTES OF MEETING

12TH FEBRUARY 2009 

Present






Apologies

Fred Rankin (FR)
Peter Gray (PG)
Rob Davison (RD)
Ann Robinson (AR)
Heather Flanders (HF)

Joan Phillipson (JP)
Jeffrey Dudgeon (JD)
Kieran McConville (KMcC)
Jack Johnston (JJ)
Daniel Roberts (DR)
Patrick Fitzgerald (PF)
Neil McGleenon (NMcG)
Valerie Adams (VA)
Heather Stanley (HS)
Janet Hancock (JH)
Gavin McMahon (GMcM)
HS opened the meeting and thanked everyone for coming. No apologies had been received.
1. Minutes of previous meeting

RD queried point 13.1 about the verdict on PRONI name change and logo.  HS stated that it was agreed that the name should remain but the logo was still open to debate. JD agreed that this was the consensus of the group.
2. Matters arising

A. HS stated that the index of the wills of the WWI soldiers in the National Archives Dublin had now been completed.  VA stated that PRONI will obtain a copy of this CD and will discuss licensing issues to see how it can best be made available in PSR.  (HS to action)
B. HS stated that Ian Montgomery was now in charge of Private Deposits and would be looking into the terms and conditions of Deposit as well handling Permission to Publish requests relating to Private records.  FR said that he had talked to Ian about photos in PRONI with no description or identification attached.  Ian agreed with FR that it was virtually impossible to resolve this retrospectively but that steps could be taken where possible to prevent this situation with new deposits.
C. OSNI and digitisation of maps.  HS explained that she had spoken to IT and that steps were being taken to make the database available to PRONI in a useable format. This is  still ongoing. 

D. Librarian for PRONI.  HS stated that a job description had been drawn up for the library post and was to be issued to agencies again.  AR asked if the post was to be advertised solely in Northern Ireland or would there be a possibility of an exchange student taking the post.  HS explained that it would be advertised to Agencies within Northern Ireland as the post would only be for a limited period. (HS to action)
E. The light in the microfilm room had been looked at by contractors and due to the Health and Safety implications they would have required a Cherry picker or scaffolding to fix.  Corporate Services have solved the problem by use of additional lights.

F. The link to request inclusion in the E- mail distribution list link was now on the PRONI website.  The list had been put to good use recently to inform readers about the change to the late night opening due to the snow.
G. List of Names and Verdicts on coroners database.  HS stated that a Coroners Inquest database was included in the 6 databases due for release between 2009 2011 with an Index to the decision of Coroners Courts.  JD asked if this was just the index.  VA advised that we would be liaising with the Court Service in advance of this to seek permission as to what should be included/excluded in the database.  HS also explained to JD about FOI procedures and the current availability of inquests to family members and properly interested persons.  FR stated that he would not like inquests files to be looked at by any member of the public and HS advised that there is no free access to such records and that photographs on some occasions may be withheld or restricted even if the rest of the papers are released to families.
H. 1911 Census. HS advised that as everyone was aware the 1911 census for Antrim, Down and Kerry was now online with other counties to follow later this year.  The county programme for release was not by alphabetical order, but information on this should be available on the NA website.
I. HS advised that the Wills database was now on all the Internet machines located in the Search Room.

J. NIO Files. The Index of files was now available on TNA website although JD stated it was difficult to use.

3. Introduction of New Director

Unfortunately the new Director, Aileen McClintock, was unable to attend the meeting due to illness and HS apologised on the Director’s behalf.  HS stated that Aileen had met with some of the members at the launch of eCATNI online and at a recent ‘Meet the Director’ event. 
4. Report on launch of eCATNI on-line

HS announced that eCATNI was launched in the Search room on 10/11/2008 and online on 10/01/2009.  The system was working well and feedback had been positive.  Unfortunately eCATNI has resulted in a sharp rise in the number of queries and we anticipate that photocopying requests will rise also.  Approximately 60% of records were currently online and more would be imported when available.  DR advised that he had found the search facility extremely helpful with regards to the Ireland and Empire project.  JJ also stated that the landed estate data was very informative. FR asked if the screen showing the table number could be made bigger and HS said that this would be discussed with IT.  (HS to action)
The official launch was held on 02/02/2009 with a good turnout of about 60 people.  HS stated that there had been good media coverage of the event.  KMcC asked why documents were listed with a 2099 date and JH explained that this was an IT issue.  Where no definite date could be identified from the existing catalogue description the default date was input as 2099 as a date was required.
5. Update on Fees Order

HS advised that PRONI was meeting with the CAL Committee for scrutiny of the new Fees Order which is due to come into effect in April of this year.  HS and JH stated that there would be a lot of work involved to publicise the change of the fees.  HS pointed out that both A4 and A3 pages would now be the same price.  A fee had been set for digital camera usage to reflect existing conditions in our current building and the need for invigilation by staff in separate areas and that this fee could be reviewed for the new building.  PF asked if the architect’s plans were set.  VA stated that work was due to commence soon on the workstreams on work processes which would lead to the finalising of the internal layout and workings of the new building. (HS to action)

6. Update on New Accommodation process

HS stated that work on site had commenced in November 2008,  and the building was likely to be completed by 2010 with occupancy in early 2011.  FR asked if there would be a closure period for the move and HS explained that whilst we hoped there would be no need to close, Health and Safety considerations may dictate the need for a closure.  If that is the case the possibility of temporary relocation of some PRONI facilities will be considered.  During this period the website and the e-mail list will be used to keep visitors informed.
7. Appointment of new Curatorial Fs 

HS was pleased to advise that 8 new Curatorial F staff members had been appointed and will be starting in March.  It has been 6 years since the last appointment of officers at this grade.  Once trained, one area where it is hoped that the new staff will make a difference is in tackling the cataloguing backlog that has accumulated whilst the development of eCATNI was the priority.

AOB

1. FR stated that at the Charter Mark lunch he had met other Civil Servants (Information Managers) who viewed records from a very different angle and he was interested in what seemed to be a culture clash between them as creators of the records and PRONI staff and users.  VA stated that the NICS had a diverse range of staff but the role played by Information Managers was vital in respect of records management for the future.  HS reassured Forum members about the role of disposal schedules and PRONI staff in decisions regarding review, disposal and transfer of records.  
2. HS stated that a few members of the Forum had been invited to a lunch and to meet with the Charter Mark Inspector and although we had not received confirmation on the retention of the Award the signs looked favourable.

3 
PG raised the issue of noise levels in the reading room and that it had become increasingly loud recently. HS wondered if it had anything to do with the stamping of dockets as the level of docket requests had increased since the introduction of eCATNI.  FR stated that the noise levels had increased and asked if the old glass front system could be re-introduced.  HS advised that this was not customer friendly but that the new building would have a quiet and very quiet reading area available.  HS said that she would speak to issue desk staff to see what could be done to keep noise levels down.  (HS to action)
4. PG asked if it would be possible to get new adjustable chairs   introduced - HS stated that this would be investigated as part of the furniture requirements for the new building.
5.  PG asked about the possibility of joint public events with PRONI. VA advised that she would be taking this further. (VA to action)
6.
AR asked about the possibility of reserving Disability parking spaces in advance.  HS advised that if spaces were available and the visitor has notified us of time/date this could be facilitated with the assistance of Divisional Support Services.
7.
AR asked if the pre 1901 Street Directories were online yet. VA advised that this should be complete by the Spring of 2009 and would accessible from the PRONI website.
8.
HF asked if PRONI had added additional credits to the Findmypast website. VA advised IT had looked at the costings and enquired about the possibility of an annual subscription but apparently the latter is not unavailable.  Find mypast will be contacted again and the Forum will be advised of the outcome. (VA to action)

9.
FR asked if the visitor registration book could be placed to one side to stop delay with new readers etc coming in. (GMcM to action)
Date of next meeting to be held in Lecture Theatre at 2.00pm 11th June 2009 
